
Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on December 2, 2014 in the council chambers,  
3 Primrose Street.      
          

K. Alexander, Chair     J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair     L. Gejda        

 K. Hamilton, Secretary             12  Staff 
D. Leidlein               10  Public 
J. Vouros      8  Press 
D. Freedman                 

 M. Ku 
 
Item 1 – Call to Order  
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 6:38 p.m. 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education go into executive session to discuss 
nurses and paraeducators negotiations and the security grant and invited Dr. Erardi, Dr. Gejda,  
Mr. Bienkowski and Mr. Joe Spurgeon.  Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 2 – Executive Session 
The Board exited executive session at 7:35 p.m.   
Item 3 – Celebration of Excellence 
Dr. Erardi introduced Connor Vignola, Newtown Middle School student, who was being 
recognized for his project to collect 10,000 shoes to donate to third world countries.    
He also introduced Tom Kuroski, President of the Newtown Federation of Teachers who spoke 
about the six fallen educators lost on 12/14 and that he and Liesl Frassola were part of the 
dedication ceremony at the National Teachers Hall of Fame this past June to honor them as 
well as other educators who were lost. Mr. Kuroski introduced Randi Weingarten, President of 
the American Federation of Teachers and AFT Connecticut First Vice President Steve 
McKeever who presented a collage honoring the six Sandy Hook educators.    
 
Item 4 – Public Session/Pledge of Allegiance 
 
Item 5 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
includes the correspondence report, the resignation of Katherine Matz, and the donation to 
Sandy Hook School.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 6 – Public Participation - none 
Item 7 – Reports 
Chair report: Mr. Alexander spoke about the joint meeting with the Board of Selectman, Board of 
Finance and Legislative Council which included a discussion about the enrollment report.  He 
would attend the Legislative Council meeting to discuss the CIP and the high school auditorium 
project.    
 
Superintendent’s Report: Dr. Erardi stated that at the December 16 meeting per Board policy 
two Newtown High School students will join the Board.  They are senior Megan Milano and 
junior Riland Abazi.  He included a letter from Philip Ambrosino who lives in New York and had  
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a conversation with some of our band students at a New Jersey Turnpike rest stop.  He 
complimented their behavior and also spoke to the band director.   
We are taking a more direct approach to establish residency.  A meeting was held with 
representatives of each school regarding procedures we will put in place. 
Educational rounds with our administrators will take place at Newtown High School on 
December 17.   
 
Committee Reports: Ms. Hamilton said the policy committee cancelled their December 15 
meeting and will schedule one in January. 
Mr. Vouros said the Curriculum and Instruction committee met November 25.  They discussed 
state assessments, a draft of the Curriculum Development Guide, the proposed school 
calendars and the GATES program.   
   
Ms. Hamilton asked if there was a discussion about anything added for high school graduation 
next year to which Mr. Vouros said there was not. 
Mrs. Ku said it would be added to the next agenda.  She spoke about the Strategic Planning 
Committee where there was a lot of discussion on what they should be looking at regarding 
locations for Hook and Ladder, the Senior Center and the Children’s Adventure Center.  The 
group will be requesting $60,000 for a consultant for a space needs study.  The schools were 
discussed for possible closures and if schools should be included in these studies. They will 
wait to hear what our plans are for the schools.  We need to make our plan more public.   
 
Dr. Erardi said the joint facilities study is not including the school side.  We are now in the 
process of doing a space analysis for the next school year which will be completed in the next 
two weeks.  We also need to speak about the new Sandy Hook School which could hold 600 
students.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said there is confusion about what the school board’s role is on that committee 
and who was going to make a decision on the schools.   
Mr. Alexander said they need more guidance from the Board would talk to town officials 
regarding school decisions. 
Mrs. Ku feels we have to look at the cost and benefits of opening and closing schools.  This 
can’t be left up to a municipal group to analyze but to the Board of Education.   
Mr. Freedman said we should be more involved and a vocal player in this group. 
Ms. Hamilton said she and Mrs. Ku are on the committee and assumed there would be a vote. 
Mr. Vouros stated that if there is a negative impact to closing something and we haven’t vetted it 
thoroughly then we are remiss.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said she and Mr. Vouros went to the high school PTA meeting this morning and 
spoke about district communication and that a letter should go out to the community on what is 
going on in the schools.  Tomorrow night is the freshman forum on underage drinking and 
drugs.  Dr. Rodrigue spoke about her school improvement plan and her goals for the high 
school.   
Mr. Vouros clarified that this is not a newsletter from the PTAs.  They offered to gather 
information for us for the Board of Education newsletter. 
 
Mrs. Roche said she attended the Sandy Hook PTA meeting last night where they discussed 
the budget, school closings and the joint board meeting.  We also now have a button on the 
town webside for Board of Education agendas and minutes. 
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Mrs. Ku said the security meeting agenda items were updated on threat assessment protocol, 
integration of SSOs and unarmed security guards schedules, and communication between the 
schools and town services.   
Ms. Hamilton asked for a list of what has been done. 
Dr. Erardi would send that out. 
 
Transportation Report: 
All-Star Transportation owner John Dufour, Richard Dufour and Alan Colangelo, the new 
location manager, attended. 
 
Mr. Freedman asked how routes were assigned.  Some students live close to their school but 
are on the bus for 40 minutes.   
Richard Dufour said past practice was the first one on was the first one off.   
Mr. Freedman asked if they received any calls regarding the length of the rides and if there were 
any plans to modify the runs for next year. 
Richard Dufour said there were not a lot of complaints.  There are a number of high school 
parents that drive their children to school.     
 
Ms. Hamilton asked for data on how many students are riding compared to how many are 
assigned. 
Richard Dufour said we don’t keep track of that.  At Reed and the elementary schools there is 
about 90% ridership.  It varies at the high school.     
 
John Dufour said they would need help from the schools to do an actual survey.  It changes 
daily depending upon the weather and sports season. 
Mrs. Roche asked how the contract worked. 
Mr. Bienkowski said the contract specifies that each bus is allowed 2,200 gallons for the 183 
days.  All-Star also does field trips and athletic trips with the cost for fuel added on to that. 
John Dufour said if we go over the 2,200 gallons we pay for anything over the cap. 
 
Ms. Hamilton asked if we have had any overtime charges on transportation runs. 
Mr. Bienkowski said overtime is only for early dismissals on conference days and PLC days.  
 
Ms. Hamilton said she looked at last year’s routes compared to this year.  She asked if they 
thought about combining RIS routes with St. Rose.  A number of routes were for both but this 
year they were divided. 
 
Richard Dufour said that was a way to cut the four buses.  There were some gaps with schools 
that don’t have a second tier run.  We were able to cut five to eight minutes off the run.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said that when you look at 23, 17, 31 and 11 students assigned to 77-passenger 
buses she questioned how efficient that was.  If we had 4 tiers or combined tier 1 and 2 we 
would save money. 
John Dufour said that would extend the school day.  One tier dictates the number of buses you 
need.  We could consolidate some Reed groups but it would make the runs longer and make us 
later for the next school.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said years ago we had four tiers.  We should look at moving the middle school 
tier.     
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Rich Dufour said that since we had that system we added more time to the school day. 
Dr. Erardi felt we would be remiss if we didn’t do the homework.  We would have information in 
two to three weeks.  He thanked All-Star and stated he was impressed with their leadership.  
Parent concerns are addressed quickly.  All-Star also stepped forward to create a program for 
our enrichment program at no cost.   
 
Item 8 – Old Business 
Girls’ Golf and Boys’ Volleyball: 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the addition of Girls’ Golf and 
Boys’ Volleyball to the high school sports program.  Mr. Vouros seconded.   
 
Dr. Erardi said Gregg Simon was unable to attend.  Both sports can be funded at no cost to the 
Board of Education.   
Mrs. Ku asked if it was likely to remain no cost for the Board of Education. 
Dr. Erardi said it was possible in future years to look at that for consideration.   
Ms. Hamilton felt we owed it to the students to offer these sports and thanked the parents for 
their support.  There are no golf fees at the local country club. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
2015-2017 Calendars: 
Dr. Erardi wrote to Dr. Thibodeau at Education Connection asking when the superintendents 
could share the regional calendar with their boards and also when board action would be 
needed.  Most superintendents are looking to move forward with a two-year endorsement.    
 
Mr. Freedman asked if there was any consideration for his request of not having conference 
days the week before Thanksgiving and a professional development day the week after.     
 
Dr. Erardi said the before school professional development opportunity is being spoken about.   
Mr. Vouros stated the two hour delayed opening gives the teachers an extra hour.  Also it’s 
easier for parents to go to work late than leave early.     
 
Item 9 – New Business 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the Algebra I, Algebra II and 
Geometry curricula.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 

 
Action on Board Policies Series 0000 Mission-Goals-Objectives: 
Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the Board Policies Series 0000 
Mission-Goals-Objectives.  Mr. Freedman seconded.   
 
The question was asked if Form 0521 was part of the policy. 
Dr. Erardi said it is not part of the policy but just a guideline for the administration. 
 
Ms. Hamilton made an amendment to the motion to remove policy 9271 from the current list of 
policies which was accepted by Mrs. Roche and Mr. Freedman.   
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
November 18, 2014 Minutes: 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to approve the minutes of November 18, 2014.  Mr. Vouros 
seconded.  Vote: 6 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Leidlein) 
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Minutes of November 19, 2014: 
MOTION: Mr. Vouros moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 19, 2014.  Mrs. Roche seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 10 – Public Participation 
Eric Poupon, 23 Split Rock Road, spoke about the lock in drills.  He received notification of the 
drills from Reed and the middle school but not from Head O’Meadow School.  He also said the 
timing was bad because there were a lot of news reports that week.  Feedback from parents 
was there was no way to get help if someone in the schools was having anxiety issues.  The 
teachers did a great job. 
 
Dr. Erardi thanked Mr. Poupon.  He spoke to the administration from Head O’Meadow School.  
A notice was sent to parents in August or September of the date for the drill but there was no 
notification two or three days before the drill.  He also heard from other parents.  He believed we 
had counselors and support staff in place during these drills.  He would get back to him with that 
information.  Our lock down drills will not be in November or December next year.   
 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to adjourn the meeting.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
 
Item 11 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:24 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       ___________________________________ 
               Kathryn Hamilton 
           Secretary 
 
 



















DRAFT                 NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS 2015-2016 SCHOOL CALENDAR               DRAFT 
 
AUGUST                                      3(6)  SEPTEMBER                     19(19)  OCTOBER                            22(22)  NOVEMBER                     18(19) 

M T W TH F    M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F 
       1     2 3     4         1     2  2     -- 4 5     6 
      -- 8 9 10 11  5 6  *7 8 9  9 10   11 12 13 
      -- 15 16 17 18  12 13 14 15 16  16 17 18 19 20 

24 25 26 27 28  21 22 -- 24 25  19 20 21 22 23  23 24 *25 -- -- 
31       28 29 30    26 27 28 29 30  30     

24-All Teachers Report 
24, 25 & 26 –Staff Development 
Days 
27-Students Report 
 

    7-Labor Day, Schools Closed 
14-Rosh Hashanah, Schools  Closed         
23-Yom Kippur-Schools  Closed 
    

 *7-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
  

 3-Election Day-Schools Closed For         
Students, Staff Development  Day 
25-Early Dismissal for Thanksgiving 
26-27-Thanksgiving Recess 
 

DECEMBER                       17(17)      JANUARY                              19(19)  FEBRUARY                         19(19)  MARCH                                 22(22) 
M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F 
 1  * 2 3     4         --  1 2  *3 4      5   1  *2 3     4 

7 8 9 10 11  4 5 6 7 8  8 9   10 11    12  7 8     9 10 11 
14 15 16 17 18  11 12 *13 14   15  15 16 17 18    19  14 15 16 17 18 
21 22 23 -- --  -- 19 20 21  22  -- -- 24 25 26  21 22 23 24 -- 

    -- -- -- --   25 26 27 28 29  29      28 29 30 31  
*2-Early  Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
24-31-Holiday Recess 

    1-New Year’s Day 2 
*13-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
18-Martin Luther King Day,               
Schools Closed 

 *3-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
  22-23-Schools Closed 

      *2-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
25 -Good Friday- Schools Closed 
 
 
Student Days – 183   
Teacher Days – 187   

APRIL                                        16(16)  MAY                                          21(21)  JUNE                                            7(7)   
M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F  The calendar builds-in five 

emergency closings, with the 
last day of school projected as 
June 16th.  Unused closings 
will be deducted from this 
date.  Extra closings will be 
added on June 17 and 20 
with additional days taken 
from the April break starting 
with 4/15, 4/14, etc.  
 

            1  2 3  *4 5     6               1 2     3  
4 5 *6 7     8  9 10 11 12 13          6          7          8 ☼9   10  
-- -- -- --    --  16 17 18 19 20       13     14   15 ■16 17  

18 19 20 21 22  23 24 25 26 27    20    21 22 23 24  
25 26 27 28 29  -- 31       27    28 29 30   

*6-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
 11-15 Schools Closed 
 
 
 

 *4-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev.                                               
 30-Memorial Day, Schools Closed                   

     ☼-Projected last day of school 
            without  emergency  closing days 
      ■-Projected last day of school  
            if the 5 built-in days are used   
                                                                                
 
       

 

 

Open House Dates: 
Elementary – 
Reed Intermediate –  
Middle School –  
High School –  

Conferences/Early Dismissals:        
Elementary –                                                  Adopted   
Reed Intermediate –                                  
Middle School –  
High School –  
       
 
 



DRAFT                 NEWTOWN PUBLIC SCHOOLS 2016-2017 SCHOOL CALENDAR                DRAFT 
 
AUGUST                                      3(6)  SEPTEMBER                     21(21)  OCTOBER                            19(19)  NOVEMBER                     19(20) 

M T W TH F    M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F 
             1     2  --     4   *5 6      7       1 2 3     4 
      -- 6 7 8 9  10 11 -- 13 14  7  --     9 10 11 
      12 13 14 15 16  17 18 19 20 21  14 15 16 17 18 
  24 25 26  19 20 21 22 23  24 25 26 27 28  21  22 *23 -- -- 

29  30 31    26 27 28 29 30  31      28   29   30   
24-All Teachers Report 
24, 25 & 26 –Staff Development 
Days 
29 Students Report 
 

    5-Labor Day, Schools Closed 
         
 
    

 *5-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
 3 – Rosh Hashanah-Schools Closed 
12-Yom Kippur-Schools Closed 

 8-Election Day-Schools Closed For         
Students, Staff Development  Day 
23-Early Dismissal for Thanksgiving 
24-25-Thanksgiving Recess 
 

DECEMBER                       17(17)      JANUARY                              20(20)  FEBRUARY                         18(18)  MARCH                                 23(23) 
M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F 
   1    2  -- 3  4 5    6     *1 2      3     *1 2     3 

5 6   *7 8 9  9 10 *11 12  13  6 7     8 9    10  6 7     8 9 10 
12 13 14 15 16  -- 17  18 19   20  13 14 15 16    17  13 14 15 16 17 
19 20 21 22 23  23 24  25 26 27  -- -- 22 23 24  20 21 22 23 24 

   -- -- -- -- --  30 31     27 28     27 28 29 30 31 
*7-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
26-30-Holiday Recess 

 *11-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
2-New Year’s Day 
16-Martin Luther King Day,               
Schools Closed 

 *1-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
  20-21-Schools Closed 

      *1-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
 
 
Student Days – 183   
Teacher Days – 187   

APRIL                                        14(14)  MAY                                          22(22)  JUNE                                            7(7)   
M T W TH F  M T W TH F  M T W TH F  The calendar builds-in five 

emergency closings, with the 
last day of school projected as 
June 16th.  Unused closings 
will be deducted from this 
date.  Extra closings will be 
added on June 19 and 20 
with additional days taken 
from the April  break starting 
with 4/21, 4/20, etc.  
 
 

    3 4  *5   6     7  1 2  *3 4     5                1     2  
10 11 12 13    --  8 9 10   11 12          5        6      7     8 ☼9  
-- -- -- --    --  15 16 17 18 19        12     13    14 15 ■16  

24 25 26 27 28  22 23 24 25 26    19    20  21 22 23  
      -- 30 31      26    27  28 20 30  

*5-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev. 
 14-Good Friday- Schools Closed 
17-21 Schools Closed 
 
 
 

 *3-Early Dismissal-Staff Dev.                                               
 29-Memorial Day- Schools Closed                   

     ☼-Projected last day of school 
            without  emergency  closing days 
      ■-Projected last day of school  
            if the 5 built-in days are used   
                                                                                
 
       

 

 

Open House Dates: 
Elementary – 
Reed Intermediate –  
Middle School –  
High School –  

Conferences/Early Dismissals:        
Elementary –                                                  Adopted   
Reed Intermediate –                                  
Middle School –  
High School –  
       
 
 

















































































































































Board of Education 
Newtown, Connecticut 

 
Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on November 18, 2014 in the council chambers,  
3 Primrose Street.      
          

K. Alexander, Chair      J. Erardi 
L. Roche, Vice Chair      L. Gejda        

 K. Hamilton, Secretary                R. Bienkowski 
D. Leidlein (absent)      7  Staff 
J. Vouros        4  Public 
D. Freedman              1 Press 

 M. Ku 
 
Item 1 – Call to Order  
Mr. Alexander called the meeting to order at 6:50 p.m. 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education go into executive session and invited  
Dr. Erardi, Mr. Bienkowski and Dr. Gejda to discuss litigation with transportation contracted 
services, an update on nurses and paraeducators negotiations, contract considerations 
pertaining to NFT and NASA, and the security grant.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
 
Item 2 – Executive Session 
The Board exited executive session at 7:31 p.m. 
Item 3 – Public Session/Pledge of Allegiance 
Item 4 – Consent Agenda 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved that the Board of Education approve the consent agenda which 
included the donation to Newtown High School, the Newtown High School varsity softball team 
field trip, the extension of a child rearing leave of absence for Brandi Oatis, the extension of a 
leave of absence for Kathryn Spallone, and the correspondence report.  Mrs. Ku seconded.  
Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 5 – Public Participation - none 
Item 6 – Reports 
Chair Report: Mr. Alexander said he and Ms. Hamilton attended the Public Building and Site 
Commission meeting.  Ms. Hamilton reported that the state approved the phase 4 construction 
of the new Sandy Hook School so we can go out to bid.   
Mr. Alexander spoke about attending the tabletop emergency exercise last week with Mrs. Ku 
and Ms. Hamilton.  Mrs. Ku attended the CABE conference was this past weekend.  She said 
there were excellent speakers including an educator from Finland and Rick Mastracchio who 
was schooled in Waterbury and is now an astronaut.    
Mr. Alexander sent out the standing committees list to update and would vote on at the next 
meeting.     
Ms. Hamilton commented that the security tabletop exercise was interesting to watch. The 
biggest key is communication between the police and fire departments and the school system.     
 
Superintendent’s Report: 
Dr. Erardi said the Newtown Public Schools was featured in the Education Connection 
newsletter regarding the $1.2M grant they received from the U.S. Department of Education 
which will bring more counselors to our elementary schools.  He is looking for a conversation  
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with the Board in December or January regarding possibly adding a student to the Board of 
Education as a non-voting member.   
Gregg Simon was here regarding a field trip and as a supporter girls’ golf and boys’ volleyball 
which will be an agenda item at the next meeting.  These are self-funded programs for the 
spring of 2015.  He mentioned the joint meeting tomorrow night with the Legislative Council, 
Board of Finance and Board of Selectman for a budget discussion and enrollment report. 
The aspirant administrator group that he and Dr. Gejda are meeting with consists of 24 
educators in the district pursuing administrator status. 
 
Mr. Vouros asked how many were new to the program. 
Dr. Erardi said the range is from those that have their 092 certification to those who are just 
thinking about it.  Of the 24, 25% already have their certification and are looking to gain 
experience here.  Others are just starting coursework. 
 
Committee Reports: 
Mrs. Ku spoke about the community forum which focused on the language arts curriculum. 
 
Ms. Hamilton said the policy committee continues to meet and have almost completed the 1000 
series.  They will start the 2000 series at the next meeting.  The finance committee met to 
discuss the budget document.  They also discussed the transfer report.  She and Mr. Vouros 
toured the business and technology classes at the high school.   
Mrs. Roche thanked Dr. Erardi for working with the policy committee.   
 
Mrs. Ku said the Curriculum and Instruction committee met this week discussing the grade 7 
and 8 math curriculum and the alignment of the advanced math program for students from Reed 
through the middle school.  There was an update on homebound instruction from Julie Haggard. 
They looked at the proposal to offer daycare for children of our staff members.  They currently 
have a center for Monroe staff located in Sandy Hook School.  This is being vetted through legal 
counsel.  They also discussed the possibility of foreign language in kindergarten to grade two.  
They are scheduled to visit the Southington program.  There were updates on the GATES 
program, class size, professional development days and they will look at attendance on the 
early release days.   
 
Mrs. Roche said there was a move to involve more students in higher level math or to offer it to 
more students. 
Mrs. Ku said they don’t have a goal for that.  The goal is to meet the needs of the students.   
Ms. Hamilton asked for an explanation of the process for students to take high level math. 
Dr. Gejda said we have additional information like NWEA which allows us to look at the 
students.  The shift of standards has impacted some of the assessments.  The conversation 
extends from Reed to the high school.  Students need to demonstrate their readiness for 
advancement.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said there is compacted math at Reed but there is no information for parents. 
Dr. Erardi stated that as a student leaves fourth grade, the intent is that in fifth and sixth grades 
they will have three years of math prep for algebra in grade seven. 
Ms. Hamilton asked what happens with a student who is advanced in math but is not put in any 
advanced classes.   
Dr. Erardi said there would be a time for the students to be placed and move forward. 
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Ms. Hamilton asked if Julie Haggard had a reason for the need for more homebound tutoring. 
Mrs. Ku said we can invite her to talk about that.  This year it is significantly below last year.   
Dr. Erardi said we are presently looking to review our two contracts for homebound tutoring so 
there could be a savings there. 
 
Mr. Freedman said the technology committee nominated Mrs. Leidlein as chair.  They received 
an inventory of technology in the district broken down by school and year.  They talked about 
moving the obsolescence forward to 6 years.  They also spoke to Mrs. Amodeo about leveling 
spending.  Leasing instead of buying equipment was discussed and there will be a replacement 
program for the Ipads we have.   
 
Mrs. Ku attended the Education Connection Board meeting.  They discussed the state offering 
mini grants to evaluate student assessments and there was a discussion about the regional 
calendar.  They may also move their Danbury office to Brookfield. 
 
Mrs. Roche said the Climate and Culture Committee discussed the staff survey.  Three of the 
members would review the whole document and come back with a summary.   
 
Full Day Kindergarten Report: 
Dr. Gejda introduced Peggy Kennedy, lead teacher at Middle Gate School, kindergarten 
teachers Janet Vollmer, Beth Taverna, Melissa Massett and Dorothy Schmidt and first grade 
teacher Chandra Salvatore who presented the attached report on the full day kindergarten 
program.    
 
Mr. Freedman asked if it was easier to identify student issues with them in school all day and 
how they are dealing with them.     
Mrs. Schmidt said they found that some problems manifested being in school all day and they 
are handled by the various support provided in the schools.   
 
Ms. Hamilton was concerned about stamina lasting for students being in school all day and if 
there were any changes to accommodate higher level learners.   
Mrs. Vollmer said one was that there was an increase in the number of site words students are 
expected to know. 
Mrs. Kennedy said there were also higher level readers coming in. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked for any parent response to the full day program. 
Mrs. Schmidt said most were happy it was a full day program and amazed at what their children 
were doing. 
Mrs. Vollmer mentioned that there were always full time assistants in kindergarten and it’s 
difficult at times without that extra help.   
 
Financial Report: 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve the financial report for the 
month ending October 31, 2014.  Mr. Vouros seconded. 
Mr. Bienkowski reviewed the report.  He mentioned that the electricity rates would be going up 
26% in January.  We are looking at another provider with the town.   
Ms. Hamilton asked if the numbers for the excess cost grant were reflected in the budget detail 
report.  Mr. Bienkowski said they were not. 
Motion passes unanimously. 
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Item 7 – Old Business 
2015-2017 Calendars: 
Dr. Erardi referred to Dr. Gejda’s attached student attendance information on the early release 
Fridays which also included that Wednesday and Thursday.  Mr. Bienkowski provided 
professional development information from districts in CASBO.  A suggestion was made to start 
the professional development here at the beginning of the day.  In Darien, South Windsor, 
Weston, and Wilton the students come in two hours later to allow professional development in 
the morning.  He also received a revised draft of the proposed regional calendar. 
 
Mrs. Roche said the regional calendar shows two professional development days. 
Dr. Erardi stated that we first have to decide if we are interested in following a regional calendar 
which by statute we do not.  If buying into that calendar we have to be ready to explain our 
reasons to the community. 
 
Mr. Freedman said having conference days the week before Thanksgiving is a significant 
challenge.  He recommended not having them just before Thanksgiving.  He also suggested 
putting them on the master calendar. 
Ms. Hamilton asked to also gather any staff absences on these three days.   
 
Additional Budget Calendar Dates: 
MOTION: Mrs. Ku moved that the Board of Education approve the dates in items 16 through 26 
on the 2015-2016 school budget development calendar.  Mrs. Roche seconded. 
 
Mr. Alexander asked where we got these dates. 
Dr. Erardi said Mr. Bienkowski worked with Bob Tait for the additional dates.  Two dates are still 
to be determined.  He would like to present this tomorrow evening.   
 
Ms. Hamilton said we posted this on our website but we only should have listed 1 through 15.  
We should only be posting the dates we have control of.  We don’t control the Board of Finance 
and Legislative Council so it’s best for the public to go to the town calendar for their information.  
She was not comfortable posting dates for other boards. 
 
Mrs. Roche suggested a disclaimer that these dates are subject to change and to check the 
town calendar.   
Mr. Alexander also feels there should be a link to the town to verify other boards meeting dates.  
Vote: 5 ayes, 1 nay (Ms. Hamilton) 
 
Item 8 – New Business 
First Read of Curriculum: Algebra I, Algebra II and Geometry  
Dr. Gejda said these have been worked on for the past several years.  They’ve been revised 
after looking at updated resources.  
 
Ms. Hamilton said some of this learning takes place in 6th and 8th grades and she was 
concerned about the vertical alignment. 
Dr. Gejda said she would do some research and provide examples.  There is a greater 
movement of algebra concepts moving down to the 8th grade.   
 
First Read of Board Policies Series 0000 Mission-Goals-Objectives: 
Ms. Hamilton said these are a combination of samples from other districts.   
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Mr. Alexander asked policy 600 regarding monitoring and reporting.  There are no specific 
details.   
Ms. Hamilton said the specific details involve keeping the Newtown public aware of what was 
going on in the district. 
Dr. Gejda asked if changes could be made to the form without affecting the policy. 
Ms. Hamilton said they could. 
 
Minutes of November 5, 2014: 
MOTION: Ms. Hamilton moved that the Board of Education approve the minutes of  
November 5, 2014.  Mr. Vouros seconded.  Vote: 5 ayes, 1 abstained (Mrs. Roche) 
 
Schedule of 2015 Meetings: 
MOTION: Mr. Freedman moved that the Board of Education approve the schedule of 2015 
Board of Education meetings.  Ms. Hamilton seconded.  Motion passes unanimously. 
 
Item 9 – Public Participation - None 
MOTION: Mrs. Roche moved to adjourn.  Mr. Freedman seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously.   
 
Item 10 – Adjournment 
The meeting adjourned at 9:43 p.m. 
 
       Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
 
       __________________________________ 
                          Kathryn Hamilton 
                     Secretary 
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